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Prologue – Echoes in the Night
Beneath a blanket of unfamiliar stars, Cresthaven slumbered, its timbered
houses and cobblestone streets bathed in the glow of flickering lanterns. The
square, heart of the village, lay quiet save for the occasional hoot of an
owl or the distant creak of the Old Mill’s waterwheel. The night air hung
thick with the scent of woodsmoke, pine, and the promise of secrets as
ancient as the mountains that embraced the valley.

For centuries, Cresthaven had nestled in the shadow of the Ironspine Range, a
haven for those seeking refuge from the wider world’s turmoil. Its people
were hardy folk who lived by simple truths: honor your word, respect the
land, and never venture into Whispering Hollow after nightfall. These
traditions had kept them safe through generations of peace—until now.

Four figures, strangers to this land yet somehow drawn by threads of fate,
stood at the edge of this tranquility. They had arrived separately, each
bearing their own burdens, yet found themselves united beneath the carved
wooden arch that marked the village boundary. A raven watched from atop the
weathered sign that read “Cresthaven” in faded letters, its obsidian eyes
reflecting the moonlight as it cawed once before taking flight into the
darkness.

Kaelen Stormchaser stood tallest among them, his weathered face bearing the
marks of countless battles. A greataxe rested across his broad shoulders, its
blade etched with runes that seemed to pulse with the beating of his heart.
The furs that draped his frame did little to conceal the rippling muscles
beneath—testament to years spent ranging the wild places of the world. Yet it
was his eyes that revealed his true nature: storm-gray and piercing, carrying
both the ferocity of lightning and the gentleness of summer rain when they
fell upon his companion.

Beside him, Aelinthir Moonweaver moved with ethereal grace, her silver-white
hair cascading down her back like a waterfall of starlight. The elven
sorceress’s slender fingers were adorned with rings of ancient silver, each
housing crystals that hummed with arcane power. Her love for Kaelen was as
fierce as the storms he had once roamed, an unlikely bond between elf and
human that had weathered prejudice and danger alike. When she spoke, it was
in whispers of ancient tongues that made the very air around her shimmer with
potential.

“Something isn’t right here,” she murmured, her melodic voice carrying to her
companions alone. “Can you feel it, my love? The veil between worlds thins in
this place.”

Thimara Quickpaws crouched at the edge of the group, her feline grace
blending with the shadows as naturally as breathing. The catfolk’s spotted

https://www.cresthavenrpg.com/2025/04/cresthaven-the-shattered-path/


fur rippled with subtle movements as her ears flicked toward sounds
imperceptible to her companions. A bandolier of throwing knives crossed her
lithe frame, each balanced perfectly for her unique technique. Her amber
eyes, vertical pupils dilating in the darkness, scanned the village square
with practiced precision.

“Six guards on patrol,” she whispered, counting off on her clawed fingers.
“One drunk outside the tavern. An old woman in the window of the third house.
And something else… something that belongs not to this world but another.”
Her tail twitched with unease.

Durim Emberstone completed their circle, the dwarf’s stocky frame as
immovable as the mountains of his homeland. His braided beard, threaded with
iron beads and small runestones, rested upon a chest protected by finely
crafted plate armor bearing the symbol of Moradin. The warhammer clutched in
his calloused hands had been passed down through seven generations of his
clan, its head glowing with a faint blue light that pulsed in time with his
steady heartbeat.

“Aye,” he rumbled, his voice deep as mountain roots. “There’s corruption
here. I can smell it in the stone itself.” His eyes, dark as polished onyx,
narrowed beneath bushy brows. “The dead grow restless when ancient pacts are
broken.”

The four had met just days ago at a crossroads west of the Cresthaven—Kaelen
and Aelinthir already traveling as one, Thimara following a vision that had
haunted her dreams for a fortnight, and Durim pursuing rumors of an ancient
dwarven artifact said to be hidden in these lands. Strangers drawn by
separate purposes, now united by the unmistakable sense that something
greater than coincidence had brought them together.

A shared dream had guided them to Cresthaven: visions of a shattered crystal
path that led beyond the boundaries of the mortal realm, and a darkness that
sought to walk that path into the world of the living. None could explain the
dream’s meaning, yet all felt its urgency pulling them forward.

Suddenly, a scream pierced the night, slicing through the quiet like a blade
against silk. From the warmth of the Cross Arms Inn at the far side of the
square, a young woman stumbled into the open, her chestnut hair wild and her
face pale with terror. Her simple dress, the blue of a robin’s egg, was torn
at the shoulder, revealing a mark upon her skin that pulsed with sickly green
light.

“Help me!” she cried, her voice breaking on the words. “Someone, please!”

Behind her, another figure emerged from the inn’s doorway—a man of middle
years who should not have been walking at all. Elara’s father, who had been
laid to rest in the village cemetery not three weeks past, now shambled forth
with the stiff gait of unnaturally animated flesh. His burial clothes hung
loosely on his diminished frame, dirt still clinging to the fine fabric. His
skin had taken on the waxy pallor of death, yet he moved with jerking,
unnatural purpose. Most terrifying were his eyes, once warm brown but now



glowing with an unholy azure light that cut through the darkness like winter
stars.

“Father?” the young woman called out, her voice breaking as disbelief warred
with horror. “It cannot be… we buried you. I watched them lower you into the
earth!” She reached toward him reflexively, only to recoil as the thing that
had been her father lurched forward, mouth opening to reveal blackened teeth
and a tongue that writhed like a separate entity.

The creature that had once been a man growled, a sound no human throat should
produce, and reached for her with fingers that ended in elongated, blackened
nails. Where they scraped the cobblestones, tiny flowers of frost bloomed in
their wake.

“By all the gods,” Kaelen breathed, his hand instinctively seeking
Aelinthir’s. “Necromancy.”

“No simple raising of the dead,” Aelinthir replied, her eyes narrowing as she
studied the shambling form. “This is something older. Something that reaches
beyond the veil and pulls back what should remain at rest.”

“Stand back, child!” Kaelen called, his voice cutting through the night as he
stepped forward, greataxe swinging down from his shoulder in one fluid
motion. The runes upon the blade flared to life, casting dancing shadows
across the square.

Thimara darted to the young woman’s side, pulling her back with gentle but
firm hands. “How many buried in the cemetery?” she demanded, her eyes never
leaving the shambling figure. “How many graves in Cresthaven?”

“Dozens,” the woman sobbed, clutching at Thimara’s arm. “My father was only
the latest. He took ill after exploring an old cave in the foothills. Nothing
the herbalist tried could save him.”

Durim’s warhammer began to glow more intensely as he stepped forward to join
Kaelen. “Whatever darkness took him, it’s spreading,” he warned, nodding
toward the shadowed streets beyond the square, where more shapes could be
seen moving with that same unnatural gait. From the direction of the village
cemetery came the distant sound of earth shifting and stone scraping against
stone. “The dead are rising from their graves.”

The four strangers, united by fate and facing their first trial together,
formed a protective line before the terrified woman. Kaelen’s grip tightened
on his axe, muscles tensing for the coming struggle. Aelinthir’s incantation
grew louder, the air around her hands shimmering with contained power.
Thimara’s eyes narrowed as she calculated distances and angles, fingers
finding the hilts of her throwing knives with practiced ease. Durim whispered
a prayer to his ancestors, the runes on his hammer responding with a surge of
blessed light.

From the shadows at the edge of the village, more eyes began to gleam—azure
pinpricks in the darkness. The dead were rising in Cresthaven, and only these
four strangers stood between the living and what hungered for their souls.



Their adventure had begun, but none could foresee where the shattered path
would lead them—or what ancient power had awakened to test their mettle and
their bond.

Onward to Chapter 1 ➡️
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